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SMITHSONTIAN INSTITUTION
SUMMARY PROCEEDINGS OF THE BOARD OF REGENTS

The Silvio O. Conte Memorial Meeting

May 6, 1991
TRIBUTE TO REGENT SILVIO O. CONTE

The Regents adopted a formal resolution expressing their heartfelt
sympathy to Mrs. Conte and her family on the death of Silvio 0. Conte,
Congressman from the First District of Massachusetts since 1959 and Regent of
the Smithsonian since 1979.

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

The Executive Committee of the Board of Regents met on April 25, 1991,
to review the proposed agenda for the May 6, 1991, meeting of the Board. 1In
addition, the Committee considered proposals for two matters of special
urgency and approved the following motions:

VOTED that the Executive Committee, acting on behalf
of the Board of Regents, authorizes the Secretary to
negotiate the most favorable terms for the purchase of
warehouse space for the Smithsonian Museum Shops,
based on the [accompanying] analysis.

VOTED that the Executive Committee of the Board of
Regents authorizes the Secretary to complete
negotiations and award contracts for the financing,
land acquisition, and design, construction, and
equipping of the Administrative Service Center.

REPORT OF THE AUDIT AND REVIEW COMMITTEE

At the Audit and Review Committee meeting on April 22, 1991, Coopers &
Lybrand noted that the Smithsonian’s financial statements for fiscal year 1990
had earned an unqualified opinion and that no major weaknesses in internal
controls had been observed. Highlights of Coopers & Lybrand’s Report to
Management for the year included the continuing need to strengthen central
management of certain financial and administrative functions as bureaus and
offices of the Institution increasingly engage in entrepreneurial activities.
The Committee urged management to require high standards of cash management
and internal controls in performance plans of responsible staff and officers.

The Committee expressed the view that the Financial Accounting Standards
Board’'s draft rules for the capitalization of museums'’ historical treasures
and works of art are potentially burdensome and irrelevant and ought to be
vigorously challenged.

The Inspector General presented his draft semi-annual Report to Congress
for discussion. Noted were findings which could redirect certain funds to
better use, which question certain contract costs, and which suggest
improvements in the Smithsonian ethics program. The Committee urged the




Inspector General to audit responsiveness to Coopers & Lybrand’s
recommendations, to give priority to internal controls in audit reports, and
to draw attention to any internal audit recommendations which have not been
complied with for many months.

Assistant Secretary Suttenfield gave an overview on progress toward
implementing a new, modern financial management system.

REPORT OF THE INVESTMENT POLICY COMMITTEE

VOTED that the Board of Regents accepts the Report of
the Investment Policy Committee and approves for
fiscal year 1992 a total return income payout rate of
$12.50 per share for all endowment funds.

The spring meeting of the Investment Policy Committee was held on April
2, 1991 at 9:30 a.m. The Committee discussed social responsibility in
investing, especially with regard to environmental issues, and asked staff to
develop a position paper for the Committee’s further consideration.

In a review of the current overall financial status of the Institution,
the Committee noted that endowment funds have surpassed $300 million but the
operating budget is feeling the effects of the recession. The Committee felt
that endowment fund-raising efforts should not be abandoned.

Among other actions, the Committee rejected an outside proposal to use
endowment securities in a securities lending program, recommended a total
return payout rate of $12.50 per share for fiscal year 1992, and discussed the

performance of its independent investment managers.

SITE SELECTION FOR THE SUBMILLIMETER TELESCOPE ARRAY

After reviewing recommendations from the Secretary and from an external
Scientific and Technical Advisory Group, it was

VOTED that the Secretary and the Director of the
Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory are authorized
to negotiate with the University of Hawaii to site the
SAO submillimeter array of telescopes on Mauna Kea,
Hawaii.

RENAMING COOPER-HEWITT'’S ADVISORY COUNCIL AS A BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Special pleasure was expressed for providing the Cooper-Hewitt with the
kind of support which a Board of Trustees could offer, and it was,

VOTED that the Board of Regents renames the Cooper-
Hewitt Advisory Council the "Cooper-Hewitt Board of
Trustees," to reflect the group’s full responsi-
bilities and obligations to the Museum, and
establishes the Board of Trustees under the Bylaws
which were formerly adopted for the Advisory Council.




ANNUAL REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR 1990

VOTED that the Board of Regents accepts Smithsonian
Year 1990, the annual report of the Secretary for
fiscal year 1990.

LEGISLATIVE ACTIONS AND ISSUES

VOTED that the Board of Regents requests its
Congressional members to introduce and support
legislation authorizing appropriations to acquire land
at the Smithsonian Environmental Research Center and
clarifying the availability of funding for the East
Court construction project in fiscal years after 1991.

See also below, under "Administrative Service Center," where an additional
legislative action was taken by the Board.

The Regents were provided a report on the status of a number of
Smithsonian-sponsored initiatives, including the reappointment of Mr. McHenry,
the National Air and Space Museum Extension, and the matters addressed in the
foregoing motion. Additional Smithsonian-related initiatives include the
National Afro-American Memorial Museum, the National Museum of the American
Indian Amendments Act, the National Biological Diversity Conservation and
Environmental Research Act, and the National Historic Preservation Act
Amendments.

FINANCTAL REPORT

The Board was informed that a $4.2 million projected shortfall in
current year unrestricted Trust fund income was covered by funds available
only on a one-time basis from excess funds from the Quadrangle construction
account and contingency reserves established in fiscal years 1990 and 1991.
It was

VOTED that the Board of Regents approves the
adjustments to the fiscal year 1991 budget of
nonappropriated funds, as explained in the narrative
and represented in Schedule D.

The fiscal year 1992 Federal budget request has been revised to reflect
the Office of Management and Budget passback which was reported previously.
The chart below summarizes the request to Congress.

(Dollars in thousands)
Appropriation FY 1992 FY 1992 FY 1092
Account Request to OMB OMB Passback Request to Congress
Salaries & Expenses $322,636 $292,450 $292,450
Zoo Construction 20,050 8,000 8,000
Repair & Restoration 35,000 31,600 31,600
Construction 83,450 25,100 25,100

Total Smithsonian $461,136 $357,150 357,150




House budget hearings were held on March 21, 1991. The hearings gave
considerable focus to the Smithsonian’s infrastructure needs and to its
various educational initiatives, especially those which had been requested but
cut by the Office of Management and Budget. The Senate hearing is scheduled
for May 15. The Trust fund budget will be formulated for presentation to the
Regents at their September meeting.

The Friends of Music at the Smithsonian, an affiliated group of
supporters, has been making contributions to the National Museum of American
History to support the Division of Musical Instruments for nearly 20 years.
To facilitate the enhancement of their past and future contributions, it was

VOTED that the Board of Regents authorizes the
Secretary to establish, as part of the Institution’s
Endowment funds, a quasi-restricted fund to be known
as the Friends of Music Fund and to authorize the
transfer of the restricted monies identified for this
purpose.

STATUS REPORTS

Smithsonian-Wide Accounting and Management Information System

Senior Pay System

Cultural Diversity and Equal Opportunity in the Smithsonian Work Force:
1984-85 and March 1991

Special Employment Initiatives

Litigation Report Summary

National Museum of the American Indian

Scholars’ Residence

Quincentenary Programs

Development Initiatives

Feasibility of Gem Collection Traveling Exhibition

Status of the Mitchell Case

Bringing Synergy to Public Education -- An Update

REPORT OF THE NOMINATING COMMITTEE

The Committee is trying to identify collectively leading possibilities
for at least three potential vacancies in the next two years in order to make
the most rational recommendations with respect to filling the very first
projected vacancy on the Board. Criteria for all searches should include:
(1) exceptional people of national and international perspectives, (2) people
who are willing to work hard and be committed to the work of the Board. The
Committee is mindful of the importance of maintaining and possibly enlarging
the representation of women and minorities and persons from regions not
currently represented on the board. The Committee also feels that the Board
is in need of more members with corporate or financial background and
experience. The Committee expects to bring a recommendation on filling at
least one potential vacancy at the September 1991 meeting, and to that end
requested additional suggestions with the foregoing criteria in mind.

The Committee also suggests reevaluating the prevailing assumption of an
automatic reappointment for second terms for citizen members of the Board and
will consider making a recommendation of a policy in this regard soon.




AMENDMENTS TO THE BYLAWS OF THE BOARD OF REGENTS

The Regents gave preliminary consideration to two amendments to the
Bylaws of the Board, one related to the designation of a chief financial
officer and the other more specific guidance with regard to the procedure to
be followed in cases where a member might have some personal interest in a
matter coming before the Board at a meeting. It was agreed that the
Chancellor and the Executive Committee will consider these further before
proposing them for the Board’s final adoption.

REPORT OF THE SECRETARY

Mr. Adams noted that there have been discussions between officials of
the Smithsonian and the National Park Service over the Institution’s access to
the Mall for the annual Festival of American Folklife. At issue is the degree
to which the staging and execution of the Festival is detrimental to the elm
trees which line the Mall. As of a few days prior to this meeting, an
agreement appears likely between the Smithsonian and the Park Service for the
Institution’s modified staging of the Festival on the Mall for the present
year, but a longer term solution is yet to be worked out.

Mr. Adams reported that an architectural consultant’s report, which is
nearly complete, is expected to confirm that conversion of the northern part
of the Old General Post Office Building into adequate, but not ideal, museum
space is certainly possible. Unfortunately, the fact that the total amount of
space in the building represents no appreciable gain over the space now
allocated to either the National Portrait Gallery or the National Museum of
American Art will complicate internal decision-making regarding the relocation
and provisions for growth of either entity. At the same time, it has become
apparent that, with the passage of time since the Smithsonian gave its first
estimate of $40 million for the design and rehabilitation of the building, the
total cost may now be nearly double that amount.

Secretary Adams reminded the Regents of their February 4, 1991,
discussion of the Institution’s indemnification of Dr. Richard Mitchell, a
Fish and Wildlife Service employee who is under investigation for certain
activities during a time when he was detailed to the Smithsonian under an
inter-agency agreement. The Smithsonian has sought the opinion of the General
Accounting Office with respect to the propriety of some aspects of the
Institution’s assistance in Dr. Mitchell'’s defense but has not received any
response in writing. In the meanwhile, Smithsonian management has requested
Dr. Mitchell’s counsel to cease any work for which the Smithsonian might be
liable at least until a response from G.A.O0. has been received, and management
has also asked for additional documentation for the work which has already
been billed to the Institution.

Mr. Adams brought the Regents up to date with respect to the policy of
the Trustees of the National Museum of the American Indian which mandates the
repatriation of a broad range of funerary and sacred objects from the
collections, noting that the policy will be reconsidered by the Board of
Trustees soon. The Secretary doubted whether there would be anything
significant happening with respect to repatriation in the meanwhile, though it
was recognized that a good many museums are watching these developments
carefully.
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Mr. Adams and Mrs. Turner brought the Regents up to date on the status
of agreements with the State and City of New York for their share of funding
for the renovation of the Custom House to accommodate the Heye Center of the
National Museum of the American Indian. While discussions with both the State
and the City seem promising, there remains a concern about the abilities of
both jurisdictions to produce the funding under current economic and financial
conditions. Several Regents expressed the view that the Smithsonian’s
planning for a Mall museum in Washington should not be delayed by potential
postponements in completing the renovation of the Custom House in New York.

The Regents were briefed on certain aspects of the recent Exposure Draft
of the Financial Accounting Standards Board which are especially troublesome
to the Smithsonian. These include requirements for the capitalization of
museums’ historical and art collections as assets, for the valuation of
services contributed by volunteers, and for the valuation and recording of
long-term pledges in the year received by the Institution. A Smithsonian
response emphasizes the sheer impracticality of placing a value on collections
of the size and unique quality of the Smithsonian’s as well as the costs,
which would far outweigh the benefits of putting this information in the
financial statements. Smithsonian staff will appear at a hearing before the
Financial Accounting Standards Board in July.

The Secretary indicated that progress is being made in the preparation
of a study on the advantages and disadvantages of locating a new Mail Order
fulfillment center in nearby as well as remote locations. The first parts of
this study, which focus on the costs and benefits of locating the center in
West Virginia, are expected to be completed prior to September, by which time
an initial report will be presented to the Board.

REPORT OF THE ADVISORY COMMITTEE OF THE AFRICAN AMERICAN INSTITUTIONAL STUDY

The Advisory Committee of the African American Institutional Study,
first convened in January 1990, consisted of 22 historians, educators,
cultural administrators, business people, and others brought together for the
purpose of considering what type of institutional presence there should be for
African Americans at the Smithsonian and on the Mall. The Committee made four
unanimous recommendations: (1) that there should be a free-standing African
American museum at the Smithsonian, (2) that the museum should be housed in
the Arts and Industries Building, (3) that the board structure ought to follow
the model of the National Museum of the American Indian, and (4) that a
National Trust for African American Museums should be established, with an
institutional affiliation, if any, to be recommended by the African American
Museums Association.

In discussion, the Secretary pointed out that the Advisory Committee'’s
study is strictly conceptual, as it does not speak to process, cost,
collections, and the duration of the effort that would be required to bring
the museum to fruition. Accordingly, the Regents’ acceptance of the report
should be "in principle." He went on to explain that there remain major
questions about what to do with the American History Museum collections
presently in the Arts and Industries Building and the amount of interior
renovation that would be required in that building. In their discussion, the
Regents emphasized the need to identify core collections for such a museum
with a great deal of care and sensitivity, expressed concern about the notion
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of a Trust for African American Museums, and considered the suggested
structure of the board and oversight of the museum. Concluding this
discussion, the Secretary noted that it is anticipated that the staff can
develop a prospectus for national African American collections for the
Regents’ consideration at their September 1991 meeting. It was

VOTED that the Board of Regents endorses in principle
the April 1991 findings of the Advisory Committee for
the African American Institutional Study and stands
ready to support the establishment of a national
African American museum on the Mall. Consistent with
Smithsonian policies in establishing such museums, a
necessary first step is the identification of core
collections for it. Accordingly, the Board of Regents
encourages the Secretary to commission such a study as
soon as possible.

NATIONAL CENTER FOR BIOLOGICAL DIVERSITY

Following up on the Regents’ discussion of global change and
biodiversity at their February meeting, Smithsonian staff and consultants have
been evaluating suggestions of alternative models for the establishment of a
National Center for Biological Diversity: (1) a consortium which would have
its center, in effect, outside the Smithsonian, although the Smithsonian would
have a lead role, (2) a center established under the Smithsonian umbrella but
outside of the Board of Regents, and (3) a center established as a bureau of
the Smithsonian with generally independent responsibilities and with a board
of directors which would be subject to the mandate of the Board of Regents.
Noting a May 22, 1991, Congressional hearing on related legislation, the
Regents expressed the view, and the Secretary agreed, that the Smithsonian
position on the most desirable model should be taken by the Board of Regents
at its next meeting, if possible. In the meanwhile, the Secretary and his
staff will indicate to the Congress and other interested parties that the
Board of Regents has not yet had a chance to consider fully the options
available.

THE NATTIONAL COLLECTIONS AND GEOGRAPHICAL DISPERSION OF SMITHSONIAN
OPERATIONS: A PRELIMINARY DISCUSSION

The Secretary reported that, while a high level of public concern for
the dispersion of Smithsonian activities did not emerge from the response to
his March 1991 Smithsonian Magazine "Horizons" column, there was a preponder-
ance of opinion that, over time, some kind of dispersion of Smithsonian
activities would be desirable. In his view, it has been beneficial to
recognize this issue and to begin to account for the great number of complex-
ities which are inherent in it and which need to be carefully considered.

To approach meaningful policy discussion, two major tasks will be
undertaken: first, the staff will prepare an exhaustive study of all the
Smithsonian activities which are already serving people across the country
and, indeed, overseas; secondly, the staff will collate the most significant
ideas and types of suggestions which have surfaced internally and from around
the country over the years. The staff is expecting to bring to the Regents at
their next meeting a more detailed plan for a comprehensive study.
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In discussion, the Regents observed that in the present fiscal climate
it is highly unlikely that any significant new initiatives involving
incremental increases in expenditures would gain support in the Congress,
particularly if the real costs for the life of the project are articulated.
It was suggested that the means might usefully be explored by which much of
the Smithsonian can be linked with institutions through networks all across
the country -- much as the National Museum of the American Indian has
envisioned its role. Additionally, the Regents expressed an interest in
considering a draft policy by which they might respond to an anticipated
increase in the number of arts organizations, particularly museums, which are
likely to experience severe fiscal hardships over the next several years.

EXTENSION OF THE NATIONAL AIR AND SPACE MUSEUM

The staff has reduced the scope of the Extension, restricting it to the
National Air and Space Museum’s immediate need to protect, preserve, and
restore its collection and to provide public access to elements of it that are
not now readily available. This facility of approximately 670,000 gross
square feet can be built at an estimated cost of $162 million if construction
begins by 1993. Such a facility would permit collections currently stored in
sub-standard shelter at the Museum’s Garber facility in Suitland, Maryland,
and airplanes, space craft, and other artifacts kept outdoors at other sites
to be safely housed in hangar-like structures built to museum standards. This
will ensure the preservation of historically significant artifacts for future
generations, while permitting access by present day scholars and the general
public.

The Extension will provide restoration space capable of handling the

largest artifacts in the collection in full view of visitors and will include
modest amounts of space for educational activities, a theater, a museum shop
and food service. These areas are essential in order for the Museum to
generate support from local communities for building the Extension. In
planning for the Extension, provision will be made for basic infrastructure
should expansion in the next century be contemplated.

With the Regents’ endorsement of these changes in plan, the House
Appropriations Subcommittee on Interior will be asked to release its hold on
the expenditure of available planning funds to permit the Institution’s
consultant to resume and complete work on the Dulles master plan and
environmental impact statement, which will require about ten months. No
further planning funds will be sought until 1993. It was

VOTED that the Board of Regents concurs in the plan
for a reduction in the scope of the Extension of the
National Air and Space Museum to be located at
Washington Dulles Airport and requests its
Congressional members to introduce and support
legislation authorizing appropriations for its
detailed planning and design.




GUIDELINES FOR CORPORATE NAMING

Mr. Adams introduced draft guidelines for corporate naming with the
thought that the Smithsonian will increasingly need to deal with the question
of naming galleries and other facilities in recognition of corporate support
if the Institution is to be successful in its pursuit of contributed support.
In an extensive discussion, the Regents made several suggestions for further
refinement of the draft guidelines, and the Secretary agreed to bring back to
the September 1991 meeting of the Board of Regents a set of revised guidelines
reflecting their discussion. The following motion was approved:

VOTED that the Board of Regents endorses the
recommended guidelines for its consideration of
proposals to name Smithsonian facilities in
recognition of significant corporate support, with the
understanding that corporate names will not be affixed
to Smithsonian facilities unless this provision is
explicitly waived by the Board.

ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICE CENTER

The Secretary noted that the House Subcommittee on Public Buildings and
Grounds, which had been examining the Institution’s authority for the use of
Federal funds for leasing, indicated recently that the Institution should seek
specific authority for the appropriation of funds for the mortgage payments
which would be applied toward outright ownership of the proposed
Administrative Service Center. .There is evidence that authorizing legislation

will be favorably received and quickly enacted in the current session of the
Congress. Because it is critical to the success of this project to seek and
secure authorization as soon as possible, the following motion was approved:

VOTED that the Board of Regents, in recognition of the
need for Congressional authorization for the use of
Federal funds in the financing of the new
Administrative Service Center, authorizes the
Secretary to draft a bill to that effect. The Board
of Regents also authorizes the Executive Committee to
approve such a bill on behalf of the Board and to
request the Congressional members of the Board to
introduce and support it in the House and Senate.

REGENTS' DINNER

The traditional Regents’ dinner was held on the previous evening,
Sunday, May 5, 1991, in the American Art and Portrait Gallery Building. Among
the special guests of the evening were many members of the boards or
commissions of the National Museum of American Art, the National Portrait
Gallery, and the Archives of American Art. The cocktail reception was held in
the National Museum of American Art, the dinner was held in the Great Hall of
the National Portrait Gallery, and a concluding dessert buffet and reception
was held in the National Portrait Gallery'’'s exhibition, "Annie Leibovitz
Photographs, 1970-1990." Speakers included Secretary Adams, Director of the
National Museum of American Art Elizabeth Broun, and Director of the National




Portrait Gallery Alan Fern. Before and after dinner the guests were invited
to visit the following exhibitions:

In the National Museum of American Art:

"The West as America: Reinterpreting Images of the Frontier"
"Winslow Homer in the 1890's: Prout’s Neck Observed"

the National Portrait Gallery:
"Magical Mixtures: Marisol Portrait Sculpture"
"Annie Leibovitz Photographs, 1970-1990"
NEXT MEETINGS
Meeting of the Executive Committee... Monday, September 9, 1991, noon

Regents’ Dinner Sunday, September 15, 1991, 7:00 p.m.
Meeting of the Board of Regents Monday, September 16, 1991, 9:00 a.m.
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The Silvio O. Conte Memorial Meeting
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ATTENDANCE
The meeting of the Board of Regents was held in the Regents’ Room of the

Smithsonian Institution Building and was called to order by the Chancellor at
9:00 a.m. on Monday, May 6, 1991. Present were:

Chief Justice William H. Rehnquist, Chancellor

Senator James R. Sasser

Congressman Norman Y. Mineta

Congressman Jamie L. Whitten

Honorable David C. Acheson

Dr. William G. Bowen

Mrs. Jeannine S. Clark

Mr. Samuel C. Johnson

Professor I. Michael Heyman

Mr. Barnabas McHenry

Dr. Homer A. Neal

Honorable R. James Woolsey
Unable to attend were: Vice President Quayle, Senators Garn and Moynihan,
Mrs. Armstrong and Mrs. Wray.

Also present were: Secretary Robert McC. Adams, Under Secretary Carmen

E. Turner, Assistant Secretaries Nancy D. Suttenfield, Tom L. Freudenheim,
Robert S. Hoffmann, Thomas E. Lovejoy, Alice G. Burnette; Acting Assistant
Secretary James C. Early; Acting Treasurer Rick R. Johnson; General Counsel
Peter G. Powers; Director of Government Relations Margaret C. Gaynor;

Executive Assistant to the Secretary James M. Hobbins; Senior Advisor to the

Secretary John F. Jameson; Acting Deputy Assistant Secretary for Museums

Claudine Brown; Administrative Assistant to the Chief Justice Lawrence H.

Averill, Jr.; Deputy Counselor to the Vice President Llewelyn M. Fischer; L.
Reid Ivins, Assistant to Senator Garn; John Callahan, Assistant to Senator
Sasser; John Baughman, Assistant to Senator Moynihan; Frederick G. Mohrman,
Assistant to Congressman Whitten; and Tim Newell, Assistant to Congressman

Mineta.




TRIBUTE TO REGENT SILVIO O. CONTE

The Chancellor noted that Silvio O. Conte, Congressman from the First
District of Massachusetts since 1959 and Regent of the Smithsonian since 1979,
died on February 8, 1991. He read the following resolution, which was
unanimously adopted:

RESOLVED that the Board of Regents of the Smithsonian
Institution has received with profound sorrow the news
of Congressman Silvio O. Conte’s untimely death on
February 8, 1991. The Regents express their heartfelt
sympathy to Mrs. Conte and the Conte family but cannot
adequately convey their deep sense of loss which the
Institution, the Nation, and the world have sustained
in the passing of this extraordinary statesman, member
of the Congress for 32 years, and member of the Board
of Regents for 12 years. With all his consuming
responsibilities in the Congress and in the
Commonwealth of Massachusetts, he always maintained an
active interest in the many facets of the Smithsonian
and never overlooked an opportunity to represent them
to best advantage.

The Regents here record their great debt and
heartfelt gratitude to Silvio 0. Conte for his wise
counsel and unfailing dedication to the best interests
of the Institution. Like his service to our country
and to all mankind, his contributions to the "increase
and diffusion of knowledge" at this Institution are
indelibly inscribed in the annals of its history. He
will be sorely missed, but never forgotten.

It was noted that this resolution will be printed in handsome calligraphy and
presented to Mrs. Conte.
CONSIDERATION OF THE PROPOSED CONSENT AND INFORMATION AGENDA

The Chancellor directed the Regents’ attention to the materials which

had been circulated in advance of this meeting under the heading of the

"Proposed Consent and Information Agenda" (those given below through p. 67)
and invited comments from those present. Dr. Bowen’s remarks with respect to
the proposed Board of Trustees of the Cooper-Hewitt Museum are given below

under that title. Each of the following motions were adopted en bloc.




MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF FEBRUARY 4, 1991

VOTED that the Board of Regents approves the Minutes
of the meeting of February 4, 1991, as previously
circulated on February 27, 1991.

* * * * *

Draft minutes of the February 4, 1991 meeting of the Board of Regents
were forwarded to members of the Board of Regents, the chairmen and ranking
minority members of cognizant committees in the Congress, and the Director of
the Office of Management and Budget on February 27, 1991. As no changes to
the draft have been proposed, the following motion is suggested:

VOTED that the Board of Regents approves the Minutes
of the meeting of February 4, 1991, as previously
circulated on February 27, 1991.

REPORT OF THE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

The Executive Committee of the Board of Regents met at noon, Thursday,
April 25, 1991, in the Ladies’ Dining Room of the Supreme Court. Present
were:

William H. Rehnquist, Chancellor
David C. Acheson, Chairman
Samuel C. Johnson

Also present were: Secretary Robert McC. Adams, Under Secretary Carmen E.
Turner, Assistant Secretary for Finance and Administration Nancy D.
Suttenfield, Executive Assistant to the Secretary James M. Hobbins, and
Administrative Assistant to the Chief Justice Lawrence H. Averill, Jr.

The Committee reviewed the proposed agenda for the May 6, 1991, meeting
of the Board of Regents and observed that, with the amplifications below, the
agenda papers reflect the Committee’s views.

The Committee received a report on two new bank accounts which have been
opened in Washington to facilitate cash management and another account in
Chicago which was terminated due to limited activity. In addition, the
Committee considered proposals for two matters of special urgency; these
proposals are presented in full at the end of this report. In discussion, the
Committee expressed the view that international sources of financing for the
Administrative Service Center should not be disqualified in that the project
is not subject to the "Buy America" act. The following motions were approved:

VOTED that the Executive Committee, acting on behalf
of the Board of Regents, authorizes the Secretary to
negotiate the most favorable terms for the purchase of
warehouse space for the Smithsonian Museum Shops,
based on the foregoing analysis.




VOTED that the Executive Committee of the Board of
Regents authorizes the Secretary to complete
negotiations and award contracts for the financing,
land acquisition, and design, construction, and
equipping of the Administrative Service Center.

Secretary Adams and Under Secretary Turner reported on a hearing held
earlier in the day before the House Public Works and Transportation
Committee’s Subcommittee on Public Buildings and Grounds which focused on the
Institution’s standing authority for the receipt of appropriated funds for
leases of facilities. They indicated that the exchange had been useful and
that a new understanding with the Committee is likely to emerge.

The Secretary mentioned a number of items which he will report on in
greater detail as part of his Secretary’s Report at the May 6 meeting of the
Board. These included discussions between officials of the Smithsonian and
the U.S. Park Service regarding the site of the annual Festival of American
Folklife, the status of planning for the Smithsonian’s use of the 0ld General
Post Office Building, Dr. Richard Mitchell'’s indemnification, National Museum
of the American Indian issues of repatriation and the renovation of the space
for the Heye Center in the U.S. Custom House in New York City, the "Exposure
Draft" of the Financial Accounting Standards Board requiring, in part, the
capitalization of museum collections, and revised procedures for the Personnel
Committee’s review of top administrators’ annual statements of financial
interests.

The Committee held an extensive discussion of the proposal to establish
a national African American museum in the Arts and Industries Building. 1In

the Committee’s view, the proposal is appealing in principle but an important
missing piece is a factual analysis of the availability of collections which
can be amassed, without damage to existing museums, to form the core of the
new national museum.

The meeting of the Executive Committee was adjourned at 1:20 p.m.

* * * * *

ACQUIRING THE ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICE CENTER

The purpose of this agenda item is to inform the Executive Committee of
the Board of Regents of the status of acquisition of an Administrative Service
Center and to obtain approval to enter into contracts for its financing and
construction. This new building will replace a leased property on North
Capitol Street and provide a fully adequate amount of special purpose, light
industrial, warehouse and administrative space to provide support to
Smithsonian activities mostly located in the Washington, D.C., area. At its
January 30, 1989 meeting, the Board of Regents authorized the Secretary to
continue investigations that would enable the Institution to acquire, with
approval of the Executive Committee, replacement facilities for its support
needs. Also at the January 1989 meeting, the Board approved up to $10 million
in working capital funds to be invested in the project. Subsequently, at
their February 4, 1991 meeting, the Regents concurred in the Institution’s
borrowing of up to $60 million to provide principal financing of the project.
The Board recognized the value of ownership and very substantial cost savings




as compared to a thirty-year lease. It was understood that the Executive
Committee of the Board would approve the financial transaction.

Starting with a widely-advertised Solicitation for Offers issued in
March 1990, the Smithsonian has conducted a fully competitive procurement
process to identify a site and its developer for the new Administrative
Service Center. While this will be a Trust-fund procurement, the process of
selection has been fully consistent with Federal procurement regulations.
That process has included a thorough examination of the eleven proposals
received, a separate interview with each of the three developers meeting all
essential criteria, subsequent requests for additional information and
clarification, and a second and final interview of those finalists before best
and final offers. A request for best and final offers has been issued to each
of the three finalists. Their offers will be rated and ranked and a selection
made in early May. In a similar competitive process, proposals to provide
conventional mortgage financing were sought from 36 national and international
organizations, including minority-owned establishments. Evaluations and
interviews will be completed later in April at which time a request for best
and final offers will be sent to those establishments ranking highest. A
selection is anticipated in early May.

In a companion effort, at the request of Sidney R. Yates, Chairman,
Subcommittee on Interior and Related Agencies, House Committee on
Appropriations, the question of authority for this acquisition was raised by
the Institution in early February with the House Committee on Public Works and
Transportation and the Senate Committee on Rules and Administration. A
hearing on this and other matters related to space is scheduled April 25
before the House Subcommittee on Buildings and Grounds. Favorable action by
the Committees is expected. It is essential to award a design and build
contract by mid-May to maximize the prospect of substantial building
completion by October 1, 1992, with partial beneficial occupancy prior to that
date. The Institution’s lease at North Capitol Street expires on September
805, 19921

Based on information presently available to the Institution, the costs
of land acquisition and the design, construction and equipping of the building
contract will not exceed $60 million. Mortgage funds can be obtained at an
interest rate of eight to nine percent. On this basis, the average annual
mortgage payment will be in the range of $4.5 million to $5.5 million over
thirty-years. Federal and Trust fund payments for what would otherwise be
commercial leases will be paid into a cost center and from there used to
retire the mortgage.

Depending on the site selected, its convenience to the Mall and the
ability to relocate certain administrative units now in leased spaces, to the
new facility, funds in the amount of $1.3 million to $3.0 million are
presently available to be applied to the annual mortgage cost. A further $1.0
million has been allowed by the Office of Management and Budget in the fiscal
year 1992 budget. The balance of required funding will be sought in the
fiscal year 1993 and future years’ budgets. As noted in the agenda item for
the February 1991 meeting, the purchase of this building rather than its
leasing over a thirty-year period is estimated to save in excess of $50
million. Furthermore, once the mortgage is retired, available funds can be
rebudgeted for other Institutional purposes. Operating costs for utilities,




maintenance and security are estimated at $3.2 million, of which $0.8 million
is presently being spent at the North Capitol Street property. Additional
funds required also will be sought in fiscal year 1993.

Based on this information and dependent on receiving favorable action by
the Congressional Committees on the matter of authority, the Executive
Committee is requested to authorize the Institution to proceed on this matter
and the following motion is proposed:

VOTED that the Executive Committee of the Board of
Regents authorizes the Secretary to complete
negotiations and award contracts for the financing,
land acquisition, and design, construction and
equipping of the Administrative Service Center.

MUSEUM SHOPS WAREHOUSE PURCHASE

The Director of the Museum Shops, the Business Manager, and the Acting
Treasurer recommend purchasing rather than leasing space to meet Museum Shops
warehouse needs.! They propose to use either a traditional mortgage or a
portion of the Smithsonian working capital to finance the $3.9 million
purchase price of a 100,000 square foot facility.

Historically, Business Management activities have leased space to meet
warehouse needs. It is felt that the Smithsonian has not given adequate
consideration of purchase options in the past. Taking advantage of the Museum
Shops’ analysis of a move into less costly facilities, the Smithsonian

negotiated a purchase option as part of the new lease agreement. That option
is effective through November 1. However, if approval is given to purchase,
it will be cost effective to exercise the option upon occupancy (estimated to
be May 1, 1991) or as soon thereafter as practical.

The Museum Shops has determined that approximately 50,000 square feet
would meet its needs. The new facility (owned by Riggs Bank and located in
Springfield, Virginia) contains 100,000 square feet. However, there is
already a tenant in place for the additional 50,000 square feet (General
Services Administration) with a five-year lease and an option for one
succeeding five-year period. A good purchase price (resulting from the
current weak real estate market), tenant revenue, and cost savings as a result
of the Institution’s tax status make this purchase very attractive.

A net present value analysis (discounted at 8%) covering 20 years shows
the purchase option to be one-fifth as costly as the lease option ($0.7
million versus $3.5 million). Actual benefits may even be better, as

1 It should be noted that this warehouse bears no relation to the Mail
Order warehouse needs being studied with respect to relocation to West Virginia.
The Museum Shop warehouse is required to be located within a few minutes of the
Mall shops in order to adequately serve them.




conservative assumptions were used to develop this analysis. The analysis
assumes a 9%% financing rate over 20 years, a 3% rate in tenant rental
escalation and no appreciation in property value.

Further, a cash flow analysis shows that, under the purchase option, net
outflows would be $4.3 million which would be offset by ownership of a $3.9
million facility. Under the lease option, outflows would be $7.6 million with
no ownership value to offset it.

There is some risk in retaining a tenant. However, it is deemed
minimal. Further, it is possible the space would be needed for Museum Shop
expansion or other Smithsonian needs at some point in the future.

In summary, there are substantial economic advantages of the purchase
option. The risks and disadvantages of this option are viewed as minimal.
The Executive Committee of the Board of Regents is asked to approve the
purchase option for the Museum Shops warehouse in Springfield, Virginia, and
the following motion is suggested:

VOTED that the Executive Committee, acting on behalf
of the Board of Regents, authorizes the Secretary to
negotiate the most favorable terms for the purchase of
warehouse space for the Smithsonian Museum Shops,
based on the foregoing analysis.

REPORT OF THE AUDIT AND REVIEW COMMITTEE

The Audit and Review Committee of the Board of Regents met on Monday,
April 22, 1991, in the Library of the Woodrow Wilson International Center for
Scholars. Mr. Acheson called the meeting to order at 8:00 a.m. Present were:

David C. Acheson, Chairman
Jeannine S. Clark
Robert B. Morgan

Also present were: Secretary Robert McC. Adams; Under Secretary Carmen E.
Turner; Assistant Secretary for Finance and Administration Nancy D.
Suttenfield; Executive Assistant to the Secretary James M. Hobbins; General
Counsel Peter G. Powers; Acting Treasurer Rick R. Johnson; Inspector General
Thomas D. Blair; Comptroller Shireen Dodson; Acting Director of the Office of
the Assistant Treasurer for Financial Management and Planning John J. Wilson;
Assistant to Senator Garn, L. Reid Ivins; Engagement Partner John F. Silton,
Concurring Partner A. William Mann, Engagement Manager A. Robert Bloom,
Consulting Partner, Data Processing and Systems, John R. Cherbini, and
Engagement Manager, Smithsonian Accounting System Project, Therésé Morin, all
of Coopers & Lybrand.

After introducing his colleagues from Coopers & Lybrand, Mr. Silton gave
the Committee an overview of their audit of the Smithsonian’s fiscal year 1990
statements of financial activities. He noted that Coopers & Lybrand had given
the consolidated statements of Federal and Trust fund activities an
unqualified opinion and indicated that there were no major weaknesses in
internal controls. Mr. Silton and Mr. Bloom mentioned highlights of Coopers &




Lybrand’s Report to Management for the year, noting especially the continuing
need to strengthen central management of certain financial and administrative
functions as bureaus and offices of the Institution increasingly engage in
entrepreneurial activities. The Committee felt that management should be held
accountable for the implementation of the recommendations of the independent

. auditors. After pointing out that Coopers & Lybrand had repeatedly found
minor but persistent sloppiness in handling of cash and inattention to the
need for regular reconciliation with central records, the Committee suggested
that the administration should require high standards for cash management and
internal controls in appraising the performance of responsible officials and
staff of the Institution.

Concluding his presentation, Mr. Silton pointed out for the Committee
the major elements of Coopers & Lybrand’s audit plan for fiscal year 1991,
including their statement of work, their engagement letter, their engagement
team, the estimated allocation of planned audit hours, and a brief description
of certain major audit procedures. He emphasized that their audit work will
closely resemble that of the past year, though the types of special, non-
recurring reviews and services will necessarily differ.

Mr. Mann briefed the Committee on the recent "Exposure Draft" from the
Financial Accounting Standards Board which would mandate the capitalization of
all museums’ historical treasures and works of art. He noted that, in working
with Ms. Dodson as well as her counterparts in other museums, a strong sense
has emerged that the capitalization of museum collections would not provide
any meaningful data for the readers of annual statements and that it would be
both extremely impractical and extraordinarily expensive to implement. In
discussion, the Committee, Mr. Mann, and Smithsonian staff explored the

degrees of impossibility and irrelevance of the task in all respects and
endorsed the vigorous representation of that position before the Financial
Accounting Standards Board.

Mr. Blair summarized the draft semi-annual report of the Smithsonian’s
Inspector General for the period ending March 31, 1991. He noted that during
the last six months the Office of the Inspector General issued 8 internal
audit reports, 7 external (or contract) audit reports, and 43 investigative
reports. Significant findings included $50,000 recommended for better use,
$68,420 in questioned costs of a contract, and recommendations for
improvements in employee briefings on the standards of conduct and in the
administration of the program under which selected employees file annual
statements of their financial interests. In discussion with Mr. Blair the
Committee suggested that the Inspector General should audit staff follow-up to
suggestions made by Coopers & Lybrand in their Report to Management, as well
as staff follow-up to internal audit recommendations. The Committee also
noted that internal controls are and ought to continue to be a priority in the
audits and investigations of the Inspector General.

Mrs. Suttenfield gave the Committee an overview on recent progress
toward implementing a new, modern financial management system at the
Smithsonian, a report on which has been prepared for the May 6, 1991, agenda
for the Board of Regents. Following recommendations of a consultant who
specializes in large, complex automation projects like this one, Mrs.
Suttenfield appointed Mr. Johnson as project director to provide stronger,
more attentive policy direction, appointed Mr. Wilson as a full-time project




leader, incorporated realistic assessments of shakedown considerations and
impacts on users into planning, constituted a formal team for the first
implementation phase with representation from various finance, succeeded in
encouraging bureau participation and adoption of the implementation process,
and drafted a vision statement as a long-term incentive and measuring stick
for progress in implementation.

Mrs. Suttenfield reported that progress on the project has been
considerable. The Labor Accounting System on the mainframe computer and the
Personnel Cost Projection System on bureau-based personal computers have been
put into production, a limited test version of the general ledger system is
being developed for current-year data and new coding conventions of four
"pilot" bureaus, and a "Functional Description" has been written to describe
the major objectives for and features of the new system and its various major
phases through complete implementation. Mrs. Suttenfield pointed out that the
staff now faces a major decision about the best approach to actual
implementation of the Walker general ledger and a new account code structure;
she added that she will be seeking the guidance of the consultant. In
discussion with the Committee, Mrs. Suttenfield noted that, under either
approach, full implementation of the general ledger system will occur in the
coming fiscal year. Reflecting discussion at its meeting of October 1, 1990,
the Committee expressed its appreciation for the efforts which have led to the
enthusiasm on the part of bureau staff for implementation of this new system.

The Committee inquired whether there had been any response from the
General Accounting Office to the questions which the Smithsonian posed on the
indemnification of Dr. Mitchell. Mr. Powers replied that his recent
conversation with officials of ‘the General Accounting Office indicated that an
opinion might be expected in May.

The meeting of the Committee was adjourned at approximately 9:35 a.m.

REPORT OF THE INVESTMENT POLICY COMMITTEE

VOTED that the Board of Regents accepts the Report of
the Investment Policy Committee and approves for
fiscal year 1992 a total return income payout rate of
$12.50 per share for all endowment funds.

* * * * *

The Spring meeting of the Investment Policy Committee was convened at
the Smithsonian Castle in Washington on April 2, 1991 at 9:30 a.m. Committee
members present were Barnabas McHenry, Chairman; Jane Mack Gould; John
English; Thomas Keresey; and Charles Mott. Also present were Carmen Turner,
Under Secretary; Nancy Suttenfield, Assistant Secretary for Finance and
Administration; Rick Johnson, Acting Treasurer; John Wilson, Acting Director
of Financial Management and Planning; Adele Bock, Director, Investment
Management Division; and Debra Winstead, Assistant Director, Investment
Management Division, who prepared these minutes.
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Social Responsibility in Investing

The meeting began with a discussion of social responsibility in
investing, especially with regard to environmental issues. The Committee
expressed the need to make financially sound investment decisions. Staff were
asked to develop a position paper for discussion at the next meeting. The
Committee expressed interest in obtaining input on the issue from Tom Lovejoy
and Cambridge Associates.

II. Financial Status

Nancy Suttenfield reviewed the current overall financial status of the
Institution with the Committee members. Smithsonian endowment funds have
passed the $300 million threshold. However, the museums in general are
feeling the effects of the recession. Awards programs have been reduced to
balance the budget. Lower museum visitation could lead to possible additional
reductions in the awards programs. Last summer the endowment fund-raising
campaign was canceled. The Committee feels that endowment fund-raising
efforts should not be abandoned.

III. Securities Lending

Debra Winstead presented Manufacturers Hanover Trust'’s proposal to use
endowment securities in a securities lending program. After full discussion,
the proposal was rejected.

IV. Total Return Payout

The proposal to increase the total return payout for fiscal year 1992 to
$12.50 per share was approved.? The following proposal will be put forth for
Regents’ approval at their May meeting:

VOTED that the Board of Regents accepts the Report of
the Investment Policy Committee and approves for
fiscal year 1992 a total return income payout rate of
$12.50 per share for all endowment funds.

V. Miller, Anderson & Sherrerd

Dean Williams and Jim Kichline reviewed the guidelines, objectives, and
limitations of the portfolio at Miller, Anderson & Sherrerd. Since December,
MA&S has increased equity to about 50% of the portfolio, compared to
approximately 60% for their other balanced accounts. MA&S projects declines
in inflation and interest rates. Their technical indicators give neutral
readings, but they feel stocks are slightly more attractive than bonds.

VI, JFiduciary Trust
Anne Tatlock and Mike Materasso discussed the portfolio managed by

Fiduciary Trust International. Fiduciary does not expect a robust economic
recovery but does expect the stock market to continue to do well. The

2 See the proposal in the appended pages for further information.
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portfolio has about 55% allocated to equities, in line with Fiduciary’s
overall 55-58% exposure for balanced accounts. They expect interest rates to
decline. Small cap growth stocks are attractive now.

VII. Minority Equity Trust

Angela Prestia, Ken Powell, and Sandra Manzke spoke about our new
investment in The Minority Equity Trust. For the first two months of 1991,
the portfolio is up 17.5%. The trust did not fund Amerindo due to problems
with its fund registration and Amerindo’s reluctance to provide a separately
managed account for MET. First Capital may replace Amerindo in the trust.
The Committee requested periodic lists of all securities held in the trust.

VIII. Wellington Trust

Sandy Greene and Jonathan Payson are assuming the cycle of small company
outperformance will continue. The OTC Fund has underperformed the bench
marks, but the fund’'s performance is catching up as smaller company stocks are
participating in the upturn.

IX. Calvert-Ariel

John Rogers and Dorice Wright discussed the Calvert-Ariel Growth fund.
Calvert is near its self-imposed maximum client load of 50 and is expanding
its research department. Calvert tends to outperform in down markets due to
its value orientation. It specializes in small-cap to medium-cap companies
with low volatility. Due to the liquidity problems in the markets they invest
in, they spend more time than the average investor on trading.

X. Asset Allocation

The Committee asked staff to confirm with Fiduciary and MA&S that the
current asset allocation guidelines require them to maintain an equity
position of not less than 45% nor more than 70% of the total portfolio.

XI. Wrap-up

The Committee is satisfied with the current investment managers of the
Smithsonian endowment funds and wish to maintain the status quo. The Chairman
thanked the Committee members for their participation. He stated that the
next regular meeting would convene in October 1991. Mr. English offered the
board room at the Ford Foundation in New York for the next meeting place.
Whereupon the meeting was adjourned at 1 p.m.




SMITHSONIAN INSTITUTION
Office of the Assistant Secretary for Finance and Administration SI 230 (202)-357-4610  Fex (202)-786-2758

MEMORANDUM March 12, 1991

S0) Members of the Investm Policy Committee

FROM: Nancy D. Suttenfield, Assistant Secretary
Office of Finance and Administration

SUBJECT: Total Return Payout Recommended for Fiscal Year 1992

The Institution utilizes the "total return" approach to investment
management of endowment funds and quasi-endowment funds (monies designated by
the Regents rather than the donors as endowment). Under this approach, the
total investment return is considered to include realized and unrealized
gains/losses in addition to interest and dividends. Following this approach,
it is the Institution’s policy to provide, as available for current
expenditures, a payout that considers such factors as, but not limited to:

(g% ) 4-1/2% of the five-year average of the market value (MV) of each
fund adjusted for gifts and transfers during this period;

current dividend and interest yield;
(3) support needs for bureaus and scientists; and
(4) inflationary factors as measured by the Consumer Price Index.
Each individual fund within the consolidated Endowment Fund purchases
shares, as in a mutual fund and receives the applicable payout rate per share.
In recent years, there has been a steady gain in the monies available for
current expenditures, referred to as the payout per share. A recap of annual

per share payout amounts follows:

Per Share % Increase CPI X of 5-yr
Fiscal Year Payout Over Prev, Yr %Z_Change Ave, of MV

1987 OXR9129 1
1988 9.48
1989 9ii811
1990 10.20
99 THI8537
* 1992 1250

*Recommended

051-91.MEM




Staff proposes for the Committee’s approval applying a 4,16X fixed rate of
return of the five-year average per share value for Fiscal Year 1991 The
result would be a per share payout of $12,50, The payout, totaling
$10,496,000, would be fully covered by anticipated dividends and interest;
approximately $1,994,000 in remaining dividends and interest would be
reinvested in the Fund. The proposed rate represents an increase of 9.9% over
the FY 1991 payout rate of $11.37 per share. This increase, althoiigh somewhat
lower, is consistent with the somewhat lower inflation rate projected for FY
1992. You will note that the fixed rate of return at 4.16% is somewhat higher
than last year in order to accommodate an increase in the payout rate
approximating that of last year.

Trust fund income projections are down and have the potential to drop
further if the economy fails to rebound. The major endowment fund raising
campaign under discussion last year will not be launched in the foreseeable
future, and it is also probable the annual $3.0 million transfer to endowment
will be reduced by $475,000 (part of the original $1.4 million approved by the
Regents last September to meet needs of the Office of Development). Given
the continued uncertainties in the political and economic arenas, the recent
surge in the stock market appears not in and of itself sufficient to warrant a
change from a conservative approach to endowment spending.

The recommended rate attempts to provide some growth in excess of
inflation to operating funds, where there is a real need given continuing
shortfalls in other operating funds. At the same time, it is conservative
enough to promote growth in endowment principal and consequently future payout
rates. g

In summary, staff recommends a 4.16% rate of return for fiscal 1992,
which results in a 9.9% increase in fund income versus that of fiscal 1991,
while allowing for the projected reinvestment of $1,994,000 in interest and
dividends. The Committee’s comments on this matter are most welcome. If the
Committee concurs with the recommendation, the following resolution will be
put forth for Regents’ approval at their May meeting: ;

VOTED that the Board of Regents accepts the Report of
the Investment Policy Committee and approves for
fiscal year 1992 a total return income payout rate of
$12.50 per share for all endowment funds.

051-91.MEM




REPORT 1
(using "5 year average”)

SMITHSONIAN INSTITUTION
FY 1992 TOTAL RETURN INCOME PAYOUT RECOMMENDATION (using "5 year average”)

FY 1988 FY 1989 FY 1990 FY 1991 |FY 1992
3.5% inc. 4% 4% 4.16% 4% 41/2% 5% No 4% 4.5% 5%
Payout Rate/Unit over 1988 Increase Formula | Formula | Formula Formula Formula Change Increase Increase Increase
Actual - To Units 9.48 9.81 10.20 11.37 12.50 12.01 13.52 15.02 11.37 11.83 11.88 11.94
-For investment managers 1.22 1.24 1.38 1.13 1.19 1.19 1.19 1.19 1.19 1.18 1.19 1.19
10.69 11.05 11.58 12.50 13.69 13.21 14.71 16.21 12.56 13.02 13.07 13.13

Dividend & Interest Yield/Unit 13.43 16.22 15.96 16.06 16.06 16.06 16.06 16.06 16.06 16.06 16.06 16.06
-Total Amount ($1,000’s) 9,716 12,496 12,709 13,108 | 13,490 | 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490

Amount Reinvested in Principal
-Per Unit 2.54 5.17 3.56 2.37 2.85 1.35 (0.15) 3.50 3.04 2.99 2.93
-Total Amount ($1,000's) 1:959; 3,982 2,905 1,994 2,397 1,136 (126) 2,939 2550 2,509 2,461

Distributions: ($1,000" s)
-To Freer 1,447 1,469 1,757 1,987 1,911 2,150 2,388 1,808 1,881 1,890 1,899
-To Other Restr’d Funds 2,251 2,645 3,271 3,700 3,557 4,002 4,447 3,366 3,501 3,518 3,535
~To Unrestricted Funds 3175 3447 4252 | 4809| 4624 5202 5780 4,376 4551 4573 4,595

Total to Beneficiaries 6,874 7,561 9,280 10,496 10,092 11,354 12,615 9,551 9,933 '9,981 10,029

Investment Managers Fees 883 953 923 1,000 1,000 1,000 1,000 1,000 1,000 1,000 1,000

Total Distributed 7,757 8,514 9,226 10,203 11,496 11,092 12,354 13,615 10,551 10,933 10,981 11,029

Total distributed 7,757 8,514 9,226 $10,203 | $11,496 | $11,092 $12,354 $13,615 $10,551 $10,933 $10,981 $11,029
Total reinvested 1,959 3,982 3,483 2,905 1,994 2,397 1,136 126 2,939 2,557 2,509 2,461

Total Amount 9,716 12,496 1é,709 13,108 | 13,490 | 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490 13,490
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SITE SELECTION FOR THE SUBMILLIMETER TELESCOPE ARRAY

VOTED that the Secretary and the Director of the
Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory are authorized
to negotiate with the University of Hawaii to site the
SAO submillimeter array of telescopes on Mauna Kea,
Hawaii.

* * * * *

As the Regents will recall, the Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory
(SA0) has been developing the concept for a pioneering array of submillimeter
telescopes since 1984 with the support of the Administration and Congress.
During the past several years, SAO staff, in cooperation with other
scientists, have been investigating relative observational advantages of the
two principal sites, Mount Graham in Arizona and Mauna Kea in Hawaii.

The results of the site testing have been recently summarized in a
report on site selection which was presented to SAO’s external Scientific and
Technical Advisory Group. This group is composed of 15 outstanding radio
astronomers from Europe, Japan, and the United States, including one member
each from the universities of Arizona and Hawaii. The group met in Cambridge,
January 9-11, 1991, to review the design of the submillimeter array and the
site testing information in order to provide a recommendation to the SAO
Director on placement of the array; it was unanimous in recommending that the
Smithsonian begin negotiations as soon as possible with the University of
Hawaii to site the array on Mauna Kea in Hawaii. Irwin Shapiro, SAO Director,
has recently received the group’s written recommendations, and he and the SAO
staff concur with the choice of Mauna Kea. He has shared with Assistant

Secretary for Research Hoffmann the relevant pages of this report dealing with
site selection (for which, see below) and, after review, Dr. Hoffmann too has
concurred in this judgment.

Formal authorization to proceed in negotiating with the University of
Hawaii for the siting of the submillimeter array of telescopes on Mauna Kea is
now requested and the following motion is suggested:

VOTED that the Secretary and the Director of the
Smithsonian Astrophysical Observatory are authorized
to negotiate with the University of Hawaii to site the
SAO submillimeter array of telescopes on Mauna Kea,
Hawaii.

The report of the Scientific and Technical Advisory Group for the Sub-
millimeter Array is copied below. See especially part III, Site Selection.
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UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, BERKELEY

March 24, 1991

Dr. Irwin Shapiro

Harvard-Smithsonian Ctr. for Astrophys.
60 Garden St.

Cambridge, Mass 02138

Dear Irwin:

Enclosed find the report from the Scientific and Technical Advisory
Group for the Submillimeter Array based on our meeting of January 9-11 in
Cambridge. The Committee is excited about the project and felt that this
meeting was very useful. It is also clear that the SAO is assembling an

outstanding team to develop the project and that excellent progress is being
made. We hope that our report and our discussions with your group in
Cambridge are helpful. Thanks very much for your hospitality on our visit.

Best regards,

/s/

Wm. J. Welch
for the STAG




Introduction and Overview

The Scientific and Technical Advisory Group for the Submillimeter Array
met in Cambridge at the SAO on January 9-11 to review the progress on design
and construction of the Array. Committee members present included Dr.
Reinhard Genzel from the MPI in Munich, Dr. Roger Hildebrand from the
University of Chicago, Dr. Richard Hills from Cambridge university, Dr.
William Hoffmann from the University of Arizona, Dr. Masato Ishiguro from the
Nobeyama Observatory, Dr. A. R. Kerr from the NRAO, Dr. Peter Napier from the
NRAO, Dr. T. G. Phillips from Caltech, Dr. N. Z. Scoville from Caltech, Dr.
Paul Vanden Bout from the NRAO, Dr. Richard Wade from the JCMT, Dr. Wm. J.
Welch from the University of California, Berkeley (Chairman), and Dr. Gareth
Wynn-Williams from the University of Hawaii. The meeting lasted for
approximately two and one half-days with two days for presentations and
discussions and the half-day at the end for final deliberations of the
committee and the delivery of summary comments and recommendations to the

Observatory.

The Committee was impressed with the amount of effort that had been put
into t<ns1:XMLFault xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat"><ns1:faultstring xmlns:ns1="http://cxf.apache.org/bindings/xformat">java.lang.OutOfMemoryError: Java heap space</ns1:faultstring></ns1:XMLFault>